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DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

July 6, 2005
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, July 6, 2005.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem Brant Murray; Comr. Wayne Gray; 

Comr. Anna Sadler; and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Charlie Cameron; Wayne Byrum; Dave Clark; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Courtney Gallop; Andy Garman; Butch Osborne; John Ratzenberger; Annette Ratzenberger; Eddie Valdivieso; John White; Roc Sansotta; Kevin Schwartz; Emily Lewis; Sue Burns; Mark Burns; Burnie Staples; Ben Cahoon; Ed Finley; Charles McDarris; Yogi Harper; Al Byrum; Peter Pruden; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

MOVE RIAL CORP WAIVER REQUEST AGENDA ITEM TO TIME SPECIFIC

It was Board consensus that the agenda item "Request for waiver from Rial Corporation for Heritage Shores Condominiums" be time specific at 2:00 p.m. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE

No one spoke during Audience Response.

OUTER BANKS VISITORS BUREAU PRESENTATION

Mayor Muller introduced Carolyn McCormick, Executive Director of the Outer Banks Visitors Bureau and  Bob Woodard, President Dare County Tourism Board.

Bob Woodard, President Dare County Tourism Board presented a PowerPoint presentation entitled "Stewardship Report and 2005-2006 Restricted Fund Projects" providing an update of tourism projects and services. 

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller thanked the Tourism Board and the Visitors Bureau staff for their assistance to the Town over the years.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller recognized the following employees for three (3) years of service with the Town:  James "Dink" Spalding; Public Works Dept - Public Facilities Technician and Dave Clark; Public Works Director.  

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the Certificate honoring George Ward for 15 years of service as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously. 

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron spoke honoring Doug White for his 20 years of service.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the Certificate honoring Doug White for 20 years of service as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.  

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES

Assistant Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced the following new firefighters to the Board who all began working for the Town on June 1, 2005:  Mark T. Edwards, Charles J. Dickinson, II, and Lee F. Dixon. 

Chief Osborne explained the process of hiring for the new South Nags Head Fire Station; he stated that these three (3) firefighters are the first to be hired and trained to work in the new Fire Station.

Mayor Muller noted that the Town has a new contract employee - Town Manager Fuller retired from Town employment on Thursday, June 30, 2005; he is now a contract employee.  Mayor Muller welcomed Town Manager Fuller to the meeting.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of final Budget Adjustment to FY 04/05

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Ratification of extension of existing Town Manager's contract and of 


new Town Manager's contract

-
Consideration of storm debris contracts

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider proposed zoning text amendment of the Zoning Ordinance 
to add a definition for Indoor fitness centers to the 
Zoning Ordinance, include indoor fitness 
centers in the C-2 General Commercial District as a 
permitted use, and propose a parking 
standard for indoor fitness centers

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider proposed zoning text amendments of the Zoning 
Ordinance to add a definition for Office/retail group development, 
include the use Office/retail 
group development to the C-2 General Commercial Zoning District as a conditional use, and  
propose a parking standard for Office/retail group development 

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider proposed zoning text amendments pertaining to lot 
coverage, setback, and density standards for hotel use in the Village at Nags Head Hotel 
Zoning District
-
Request for Public Hearing to consider proposed zoning text amendment to add a new section to 
the Zoning Ordinance to require buffering of above ground accessory public utility facilities such 
as above ground natural gas lines
Mayor Muller confirmed with Town Attorney Ike McRee that agenda item #7 “Ratification of extension of existing Town Manager's contract and of new Town Manager's contract” was an appropriate item for the Consent Agenda - which is Open Session.

MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously. 

A copy of the Budget Adjustment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A". 

A copy of the Tax Adjustment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B". 

A copy of the Town Manager contracts, as approved, are on file in the Town Clerk's Office.

The memo from Public Works Director Dave Clark, dated June 28, 2005, concerning storm debris contracts, as approved, read in part as follows:

“On May 12, 2005, the Town issued a Request for Proposals (RFP) to provide post-storm debris clean-up and infrastructure repair services for the period July 1, 2005 through June 30, 2006.  The RFP was sent to fourteen firms, and an advertisement was placed in the Coastland Times on May 22, 2005.  
‘Responses were received from six of these firms.  The firms submitting proposals were Coastal Contractors of the Outer Banks, Inc. (Manteo), Sawyer & Sons Construction (Columbia, NC), Phillips & Jordan, Inc. (Cary, NC), Omni-Pinnacle (Slidell, Louisiana), T. F. R. Enterprises, Inc. (Leander, Texas) and Storm Reconstruction Services, Inc. (Tuscaloosa, Alabama).  The first two firms are medium sized “local” firms, and the other four are large, national firms.  

‘Last year, the Town entered into Memoranda of Understanding (MOU’s) with three firms (two local and one national).  The equipment costs listed on this year’s proposals are similar to last year’s quotes.  Costs have increased significantly for street repairs (due to increases, or uncertainty, in asphalt prices).  Prices do vary from one proposal to another, with any particular piece of equipment varying anywhere from $13 (from the lowest price quoted to the highest) to $415 for a motor grader.
‘After reviewing and evaluating each proposal, the Public Works Director recommends that the Town Manager, or his designee, be authorized to enter into two MOU’s for post-storm debris clean-up and infrastructure repair for FY 2005-2006.  Under this arrangement, we will have the option of a local firm (Coastal Contractors) with small to medium capabilities to respond quickly to a disaster creating problems beyond the Town’s clean-up, or infrastructure repair capabilities.  This worked out well following Hurricane Isabel, in September 2003, when Coastal Contractors did an excellent job in clean-up.  In addition, Storm Reconstruction Services, Inc. (“SRS”), a large national firm, will be available in the event of a storm which generates a major amount of debris and/or infrastructure damage.  They are recommended due to their willingness to “pre-stage” equipment, their not charging mobilization fees for equipment used, and their having lower prices than the other national firms for many pieces of equipment/services requested.”

RECOGNITION OF FORMER BOARD MEMBER GEORGE FARAH

Mayor Muller recognized former Nags Head Mayor Pro Tem - George Farah - in the audience.

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider site plan/conditional use application for construction of a new religious complex at 105 Soundside Road - currently Nags Head Church

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development Staff memo dated June 27, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“Albemarle Engineering representing Nags Head Church has resubmitted the attached conditional use application for the construction of a new religious complex and additional parking at 105 Soundside Road. The proposed 10,288 square foot structure would replace the existing structure on the site (Nags Head Church formerly Nags Head Baptist Church). The 2.4 acre property is located in the R-2 Medium Density Residential Zoning District at the western side of the intersection of US 158 and Soundside Road. Religious complexes are allowed in the R-2 Zoning District with a conditional use permit.

The proposed facility would include a 354 seat sanctuary, four classrooms, and four administrative offices. The site would be accessed from dual driveways on Soundside Road. The Zoning Ordinance requires the Board of Commissioners to find that the dual access is necessary and desirable for traffic flow on this site. 

‘Setbacks, lot coverage, parking lot lighting, and parking are shown in compliance with the applicable sections of the Zoning Ordinance. Approval of the applicant’s storm water management and drainage plan is not required until prior to issuance of the building permit, however the applicant has provided storm water calculations to staff for review. State approval of the proposed storm water management plan is also required in conjunction with the proposed site re-development.  The architectural design of the proposed structure is not regulated under the Zoning Ordinance. Public Works, Public Safety, and internal vehicular circulation issues have been addressed.

‘The site is subject to the vegetation preservation requirements set forth in section 48-371 (g).  The applicant has demonstrated that slightly more than 10 percent of the site would be preserved vegetation. Staff has determined that the areas to be preserved on the site consist of mature, thick, healthy, native vegetation. In addition, the applicant has clarified the location and composition of buffer yards that are required to abut the proposed and existing parking areas. 

Section 48-326(a)(6) requires the submittal of interior lighting plans for structures with wall surfaces that exceed 50 percent glass. The front façade of the proposed building is more than 50 percent glass. Staff has reviewed the applicant’s interior lighting plan and approved it as required by the Zoning Ordinance. Lighting fixtures on the exterior of the building have not been proposed.

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

The Planning Board reviewed the attached application at its regular June 21, 2005 meeting. Staff informed the Planning Board members that the applicant had addressed all previously identified deficiencies concerning lighting and vegetation. After a brief discussion, the Planning Board members voted unanimously to recommend that the plan be approved as presented.

‘Staff recommendation:

The applicant has addressed the issues raised previously by staff. Staff finds that the site plan complies with or exceeds the applicable sections of the Zoning Ordinance. Therefore staff recommends that the Planning Board recommend that the site plan be approved as presented. The Board of Commissioners will be required to make the following affirmative findings of fact for this and all conditional use applications:

‘1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

The site plan complies with the Nags Head Zoning Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

2.  The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

Public Safety issues have been addressed.

3.  The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.

Please see the attached memorandum from the Fire Department.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Sunday, June 19, 2005 and on Tuesday, June 21, 2005 as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing at 9:40 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:40 a.m.

Mayor Muller questioned the drainage ditch process on the south side of the site.

John DeLucia, engineer from Albemarle Engineering for the project was sworn in by the Town Clerk; he explained that the ditch runs through property that is being reshaped to the dimensions it was originally; stormwater retention area is separate from the drainage ditch; the ditch was reshaped to preserve some vegetation along the residential zone. 

Mayor Pro Tem Murray questioned maintenance of the ditch; Mr. DeLucia said he was not sure who owned the ditch; Mr. Clark said that once off the right-of-way NC DOT takes no responsibility and he believes the Town would maintain it.

Mayor Muller said that an adequate easement for maintenance of the ditch would be required.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to make the following required findings of fact:

-
The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.
-
The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.
-
The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.

And to approve the site plan for the Nags Head Church as presented with the additional condition that an easement be developed for the maintenance of the stormwater ditch on site. 

The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

Public Hearing to consider amendment to Section 48-822, Land Use Regulations changing land use categories for properties located in the Village at Nags Head SPD-C District 

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development memo dated May 19, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“Attached is a proposed amendment to Town Code Section 48-822 initiated by the Board of Commissioners.  The proposed amendment would change the method by which the land use categories or zoning districts within The Village at Nags Head SPD-C District may be changed.  Under the present terms of the ordinance, the land use districts within the Village are placed in a hierarchical order with the Hotel District being the most intensive land use and Detached Single-Family Home District being the least intensive.  Ordinance Section 48-822 presently sets forth the requirements and procedure by which a property owner may change the zoning district classification of their property.  If the property owner seeks to change the designation of property to a less intensive use as shown in the land use hierarchy, then no Board of Commissioner approval to make such change is required.  If the property owner seeks to change the zoning designation of property to a more intensive land use, then Board of Commissioner approval is required.
‘The proposed amendment would change this process by requiring that any proposed change in the zoning district classification of property within the Village follow the exact same process that all other properties within the Town presently adhere to as set forth under Code Section 48-661.  In short, this code section requires that all requests to amend the zoning classification of property be reviewed and decided by the Board of Commissioners after a duly advertised public hearing.  Planning and Development staff recommends adoption of the ordinance amendment as presented.
‘Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by a 5-1 vote recommends adoption of the ordinance amendment as presented.”
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, June 23, 2005 and on Thursday, June 30, 2005 as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:55 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:55 a.m.

Comr. Oakes said that he feels the same change should be made in the rest of the Town as he feels there is interest in having some control of the trend of commercial properties being turned into residential properties.  

Mayor Muller agreed that the change should be effective in all areas of the Town.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray stated that this trend of commercial toward residential worries him and he is willing to adopt the proposal today.

Comr. Gray shares the concerns noted.

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to adopt the proposed ordinance concerning land use regulations as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that he feels it is difficult to find the central business district in the Town now and he feels this proposal is important.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 - 1 with Comr. Oakes casting the NO vote.

A copy of the ordinance concerning land use regulations, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

Public Hearing to consider proposed Section 48-84 Reduction of parking and lot coverage requirements for structures having lost street access due to storm damage establishing reduced parking and lot coverage standards for single family dwelling and duplex uses having lost street access

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development memo dated June 6, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“Attached is a proposed amendment to add Town Code Section 48-84, initiated by the Board of Commissioners.  The proposed amendment is designed to provide relief to parking and lot coverage requirements for single-family and duplex uses which have permanently lost their street access due to storm damage and erosion.  The reduction in the parking standards and lot coverage standards are to make possible the establishment of alternative access routes and parking locations.  Examples of properties which have recently experienced such damage and development constraints include select properties on Seagull Drive and Surfside Drive in south Nags Head.  
‘Planning and Development staff finds that the situation which the proposed ordinance is to address is not of such a recurring nature as to warrant a change to the general regulations of the ordinance and therefore recommends denial of the proposed amendment.  Staff contends that the use of presently available zoning variance procedures to consider and decide requested reductions of parking and/or lot coverage requirements on a case by case basis is a more appropriate means of providing relief from any hardship created by the loss of street access.  Individual variance requests are considered a better permitting method because such request will more accurately reflect the actual scope and degree of variance needs of the property owner.  Furthermore, the Board of Adjustments in the consideration of a variance request has the authority to attach reasonable conditions to a variance approval when considered necessary to mitigate potential negative impacts or respond to concerns of adjoining property owners.  A zoning administrator has no such authority and is limited to simply enforcing the terms of the ordinance as written.  While the proposed amendment does provide the advantage of a more timely permitting response, a quick answer may not necessarily be the best or even the complete answer, and the already available and proven variance procedure is considered the preferred permitting process.  

‘Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by unanimous vote recommends denial of the proposed ordinance amendment.  The Planning Board does recommend the Board of Commissioners consider amending the town fee schedule to make variance applications to regulations under these circumstances to be no charge.”
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, June 23, 2005 and on Thursday, June 30, 2005 as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:14 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:14 a.m.

Mayor Muller noted that staff feels the issue of reduction of standards for structures that have lost street access should be handled through the Town’s Board of Adjustments process and not through the zoning process because staff feels there is not enough of these issues that will occur to warrant a zoning ordinance change.

Town Manager Fuller feels the proposal is the wrong way to address these issues as it opens up the issues for all of the Town; he requested explicit changes from the Board.

Mayor Muller suggested that the ordinance be adopted and that he work with staff to address the Board's concerns which include public safety issues, building setback, and other standards that helps solve problems and not create additional problems, i.e., to allow for increased flexibility.

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the proposed ordinance concerning reduction of requirements for structures having lost street access as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning reduction of requirements for structures having lost street access, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Comr. Oakes noted a correction to page 21 of the June 1, 2005 minutes concerning the requested move of the Country Nest house.  He stated that the minutes should reflect that it was requested by Roc Sansotta that the Town relax the ordinance requirements so that Country Nest can be moved to a lot in Nags Head.

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to approve the minutes of the June 1, 2005 Regular Session minutes with the modification to the paragraph concerning the move of the Country Nest house as follows - the minutes should reflect that Roc Sansotta requested that the Town relax the ordinance requirements so that the Country Nest house can be moved to a lot in Nags Head - and further to approve the minutes of the June 7, 2005 Adjourned Regular Session as presented, the June 9, 2005 Adjourned Regular Session as presented, the June 15, 2005 Adjourned Regular Session; 1:30 p.m. as presented, and the June 15, 2005 Adjourned Regular Session; 7:30 p.m. as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.  

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment projects

Report on beach access steps in FEMA berm - from June 1, 2005 Board meeting

Public Works Director Dave Clark reported that staff has attempted to help the berm sand achieve a more gradual slope for the extension of crosswalks and steps which is not cooperating to the extent desired.  If the project to extend the crosswalks/steps down is done in-house, the cost would be approximately $40,000 - if contracted out, the cost would be approximately $50,000.  The difference also includes the element of time - other projects/maintenance would be delayed.  There are roughly 40 beach accesses in the Town and most are in the northern portion of Town.  

Board members did not feel it would be cost effective at this time to rebuild the steps/crosswalks over the berm.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to bring back the issue of extending the crosswalks and steps down from the berm for Board discussion at the first meeting in January 2006.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

It was Board consensus that staff develop a request to CAMA to allow the temporary use of appropriate structures to provide dune/berm crossings for a limited period of time when beach access facilities are destroyed in order to protect the dune/berm from degradation from storms.  

Report on Oregon Inlet S1 borrow area dredge project - from June 1, 2005 Board meeting

Coastal Science Engineering Tim Kana - Time Specific 11:00 a.m.
Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Tim Kana, Coastal Science Engineering to brief the Board on the Oregon Inlet S1 borrow area dredge project and on the South Nags Head beach restoration alternatives. 

Mr. Kana distributed and summarized his handout entitled "South Nags Head Beach Restoration Alternatives" which read in part as follows:

"SOUTH NAGS HEAD BEACH RESTORATION ALTERNATIVES

Scenarios - Emergency Nourishment - South End


'Assumptions: 

Length 
6,000 feet (ft)

Stations
950+00-1010+00


Volume
355,000 cubic yards (cy)* (-59 cy/ft)

'["0.5 x CSE 2004 draft plan; -0.25 x USAGE 2001 plan; assumes Oregon Inlet maintenance events NTE 400,000 cy]

'SCENARIO 1 - Section 933

(using Oregon Inlet and cutterhead dredge; cost-shared with federal inlet maintenance)

'Probable Costs (cf. CSE 2004. Table 7)


Federal (F) + Nonfederal (NF)

'Mobilization






$1,500,000
(F)

Unit Pumping (355,000 cy @ $8.00/cy)


$2,840,000 
(50% F)

Unit Pumping Surcharge (small volumes @ $1.00/cy) 
$ 355,000 
(NF)

Permitting, Engineering, Construction Admin @ 20%
$ 935.000
(NF)







TOTAL

$5,630,000

'Nonfederal Portion





$2,710,000 

Local Share @ State/Local Ratio (@ 75/25)


(-) $ 677,500

'Time Line for Implementation - Minimum Two Fiscal Year Cycles (or 3 Years)**

-
State requests Section 933 on behalf of Nags Head

-
USACE performs Environmental Impact Assessment (study cost rolled into construction)

-
If favorable findings - appropriation requested

-
Requires strong political support especially at last minute during budget deliberations

-
USACE prepares plans and specifications

-
Project constructed

'[""Source: Carteret County Shore Protection Office, July 2005, Unpublished]

'NOTES:


-
A small-scale project for south Nags Head will have a shorter design life.

-
Longevity is proportional to length-squared.

-
Placement would be along the most rapidly eroding section

-
Unit costs would be (»$10/cy because mobilization and permitting are apportioned over a small 
volume.

-
Sand placed at the south end will tend to shift southward out of the town limits. Sediment quality 
for Oregon Inlet sand may be significantly finer than the Nags Head beach.

'SCENARIO 2 - Locally Sponsored Project


(using offshore borrow area S-1 and hopper dredge)

'Probable Costs (cf. CSE 2004. Table 7)

Mobilization






$1,500,00

Unit Pumping (355,000 cy @ $5.00/cy)


$1,775,000

Unit Pumping Surcharge (small volumes @ $1.00/cy) 
$355,000

Permitting, Engineering, Construction Admin @ 8%

$290,000






TOTAL


$3,920,000

'Time Line for Implementation - Minimum 18 Months

-
Prepare and submit application (ref. Dare County project) Provide updated sand quality data 
(beach and borrow area) 

-
Environmental review - dredging window established

-
Local funding referendum

-
Final design, plans, specifications and construction documents 

-
Receive bids

-
Construct project (first environmental window)

'SCENARIO 3 - State/Locally Sponsored Project


(using offshore borrow area S-1 and hopper dredge)

'Probable Costs  (same as Scenario 2)



TOTAL (State & Local) 


$3,920,000





Local Share @ State/Local Ratio (@ 75/25)
$980,000

'Time Line for Implementation - Minimum 18 Months

'Same as Scenario 2, plus

-
Liaison with state budget officials and support of request by NCDENR"

Mayor Muller directed staff to provide for the August 3, 2005 Board meeting an outline of the 933 project process.

Mayor Muller reported that the Dare County Shoreline Protection Commission recently held its first, organizational, meeting. 

It was Board consensus that efforts to move the 933 Project forward continue. 

It was Board consensus that a Corps of Engineers (COE) representative be requested to attend the August 3, 2005 Board meeting to further discuss the timing and process of the 933 Project, that Marlowe and Company be authorized to research the possibility of moving the 933 Project along quicker with legislative assistance, and to look at what funds might be available to look at other scenarios.  Further, to schedule a Board Workshop or Special Board Meeting later this month to discuss alternatives and to pick a plan and move forward.   

Consideration of appeal from Eastern Surfing Association (ESA) for denial of outdoor

crowd gathering permit - Time Specific 11:30 a.m. 

The Agenda Summary Sheet was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Kathy Phillips has appealed the Town Manager's denial of an Outdoor Crowd Gathering Permit Application for the conduct of a professional surfing competition event scheduled for September 28, 2005.  After review of the permit request and conference with the applicant it was determined that the permit request did not comply with Town Code Section 4-42(b)(8) which provides that temporary signage for any event may not exceed 200 square feet.  The application request was compliant with all other permitting requirements.  Total combined signage requested for the event is approximately 2,000 square feet.  Staff was requested to grant an exemption to the signage requirement contained in the Code.  The applicant was advised that the Code did not convey any authority by which staff could consider or authorize variances or exceptions to the permitting requirements.  The applicant was not willing to modify the request to comply with the signage restriction and opted instead to appeal the permit denial.  

'Staff advised the applicant that while the Code provided an appeal process to the Board, that it was staff's opinion that the Code did not provide the Board with the authority to grant exceptions/waivers to the written requirements of the Code.  But the Board does have the ability to amend the permitting requirements of the Code."

Kathy Phillips, Executive Director of the Eastern Surfing Association (ESA), requested that the Board of Commissioners consider her appeal of the Town Manager’s denial of the Association's outdoor crowd gathering application for a surfing event on the beach.  She summarized the request from the Association.

Town Manager Fuller said that the Town’s ordinance allows no more than 200 square feet of signage; in addition, off-site advertising regulations did not agree with the ESA application.  He emphasized that staff did not have concerns about the event becoming a move to commercialization of an event.

Mayor Muller confirmed with Town Attorney Ike McRee that an amendment to the ordinance would be necessary, i.e., to amend Chapter 4 to indicate that temporary signage shall not exceed 2000 square feet instead of the listed 200 square feet.  A proposed ordinance amendment was displayed for Board consideration.

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to adopt the outdoor crowd gathering ordinance modification which allows temporary signage up to 2000 square feet as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.

It was Board consensus that Ms. Phillips' application for a surfing event be resubmitted to Town Manager Fuller for reconsideration. 

A copy of the ordinance modifying the Town Code for temporary signage, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

Discussion of plan/profile for west side multi-use path

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized the agenda summary sheet which read in part as follows:

“Public Works Director Dave Clark will provide a verbal overview of the west side multi-use path plans which were received in his office the afternoon of Thursday, June 30th from Bissell & Associations engineering firm.”

Mayor Muller suggested that the Board table the west side multi-use path decision until the July 20, 2005 mid-month meeting after the Board has a chance to obtain final plans and to walk the path if desired.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to table the discussion on the west side multi-use path plan, as presented today, until the July 20, 2005 mid-month meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.

Comr. Sadler stated that she would not be in attendance at the July 20, 2005 mid-month meeting.  

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Clark confirmed with Mayor Muller that no modification/corrections to the plans would be necessary.  The plans, as presented today, will be discussed at the July 20, 2005 mid-month meeting.

Discussion of Town Cemetery - from Budget Workshop
Comr. Sadler asked Planner Andy Garman to report on the next step to be taken to establish a Town Cemetery. 

Planner Andy Garman reported that at the Cemetery Committee’s last meeting, potential areas for a cemetery were discussed.  He stated that it is now up to the Board if they want to proceed with construction of a cemetery by hiring an engineer to review potential locations.  A review of the Town’s ordinances to determine a feasible layout would be brought back for Board review.

It was Board consensus to authorize the Cemetery Committee (Mayor Pro Tem Murray and Comr. Sadler) to expend the necessary funds to get the cemetery design/analysis completed.  It was noted that any costs expended would be paid back over time with plot sales.  Mayor Muller stated that the initial costs would come from fund balance or capital reserve; this determination would be left to the Acting Finance Officer, Kim Kenny.

Update on street light survey

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron reported that the street light survey is now two-thirds complete; the survey team consists of MIS Coordinator Jim Northrup, Police Officer/Animal Control Officer Kris Merithew, and Code Compliance Officer Kim Allen.  Chief Cameron stated that he anticipates that the survey will be completed by September 15, 2005.

Comr. Sadler said that she was not aware in the beginning of the lighting survey project of the scope of the project and she thanked staff for all of their efforts.

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Consideration of resolution to accept Division of Coastal Management Planning and Management Grant for update of the Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated June 27, 2005  which read in part as follows:

"Staff has received notification from the North Carolina Division of Coastal Management that the Town has been awarded a grant to complete an update to the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan.  The Town was awarded $13,172 for the first phase of a two phase process which includes the period from July 1, 2005 to May 31, 2006.  The Town has been provided a contract by the State to execute this grant; this contract requires a Town match of cash and in-kind services totaling $26,752.  

'Attached is a resolution which would authorize the Mayor and the Town Clerk to execute the contract.  A request for proposals has already been distributed to consulting firms to assist with this project.  The major tasks currently assigned to the consultant include preparation and analysis of a citizen survey, development of a Citizen Participation Plan, and a portion of the public involvement effort.  Staff has asked that all interested parties respond to the RFP no later than July 15th.  

'As part of this process, the Board of Commissioners must designate a ‘Lead Planning Group’ which will have primary responsibility in guiding the planning effort.  Staff would like to request that the Board begin identifying who might be asked to participate in this group.  This can be an existing board, such as the Planning Board, or it can be a completely separate group of individuals.  This group will be required to meet regularly throughout the two-year process.  Once the Lead Planning Group is established, Staff will schedule an initial public meeting within the following month.  Designation of the Lead Planning Group will be an item placed on an upcoming agenda."

MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to adopt the resolution authorizing the Mayor and the Town Clerk to execute the contract to update the Town's Land and Water Use Plan as presented and to authorize staff to solicit members for the Lead Planning Group.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.  

The resolution concerning the Land and Water Use Plan, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"RESOLUTION TO ENTER INTO CONTRACT WITH THE DIVISION OF COASTAL MANAGEMENT TO COMPLETE AN UPDATE TO THE TOWN OF NAGS HEAD’S LAND AND WATER USE PLAN

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head is required to update its Core CAMA Land Use Plan every five years; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has been identified by the Division of Coastal Management to begin this process during FY 2005-2006; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head has been awarded a grant in the amount of $13,172 from the Division of Coastal Management to carry out Phase I of this project; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has agreed to provide a local match of at least $26,752 to carry out Phase I of this project.

'NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head:

1) That the contract between the Town of Nags Head and the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources be and the same is hereby approved.

2) That the Mayor and the Clerk be and they are hereby authorized to sign and execute the said contract for and on behalf of the Town of Nags Head and forward the same to the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources.

3) That upon final execution, a copy of said contract be filed with the minutes of this meeting."

Consideration of site plan application for Town of Nags Head Harvey Sound Access, 6912 South Croatan Highway

It was noted that staff recently received a response from NC DOT on the proposed Harvey Sound Access site plan application; modifications will be required.

MOTION:    Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to table the Harvey Sound Access site plan application review until the August 3, 2005 Board meeting.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.  

RECESS FOR LUNCH

Mayor Muller recessed the Board meeting for the dedication of the UNC-CSI building at the former OBMC site to include a catered lunch at 1:00 p.m. 

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 2:10 p.m.

Request for waiver from Rial Corporation for Heritage Shores Condominiums - Time Specific 2:00 p.m.

Comr. Oakes disclosed that he has met with Town Manager Fuller and some members of the Rial Corporation and discussed some of the conditions that the Town would have to receiving this application; he stated further that he had no problems considering the request to be presented.

Mayor Muller stated that this was a quasi-judicial discussion which will require the Board to make certain findings of fact prior to a decision. 

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz was sworn in by the Town Clerk and summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated June 29, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“Please find attached copies of the waiver request pursuant to Section 44-252 Waivers, from Section 44-251 Sewage tie-ons of the Nags Head Town Code, for Heritage Shores Condominiums. As pointed out in the Memo from Eduardo J. Valdivieso, Quible & Associates, dated June 20, 2005, this submittal is the same as previously submitted on April 16, 2003 for the Board of Commissioners meeting on May 7, 2003 when the initial request was made. Mr. Valdivieso does however indicate that last year's flow records are included in the June 20, 2005 submittal package.

‘Please find a copy of staff’s memo on this request dated May 1, 2003 along with a copy of the Board of Commissioners minutes from the May 7, 2003 meeting. Given the fact that this submittal is essentially the same as two years ago, staff’s review and recommendations remain the same.

‘On July 2, 2003 RIAL withdrew a conditional use/vested right application/public hearing scheduled for that date before the Board of Commissioners.  The applicant was also unsuccessful in obtaining a zoning amendment which would eliminate the requirement for a fire lane around all sides of multifamily building(s).

‘Also please find attached a letter from Carolina Water Service dated June 17, 2005.”
Attorney Charles McDarris, Carolina Water Service (CWS) representative Ed Finley, and Quible & Associates Engineer Eddie Valdivieso were all sworn in by the Town Clerk and spoke in support of the Rial Corporation’s request for a waiver from the Town’s sewer tie-on prohibition.

Charles McDarris, attorney for Rial Corporation; he stated that the motion made as listed in the May 2003 Board minutes included four (4) specific items of concern; three (3) of the items dealt with intensity and density of use; two (2) dealt with CWS capacity; he read from an updated letter included in the Board packages from Carolina Water Service (CWS) which included capacity expansion to accommodate the proposed project.  He explained that the project is proposed to be built on a 9.4 acre tract on the former Soundside Pavilion site; the Town adopted the ordinance in 2002 which prohibits tie-ons to sewer treatment facilities and Rial Corp. is applying for a waiver.

Ed Finley, Carolina Water Service representative; read from the 2003 Board minutes which noted the Board's concerns; he emphasized that the proposed project can more than meet the needs of the project in addition to the existing Village at Nags Head units; the bottom line is that the Rial Corporation, at its own expense, will add an additional module to add 100,000 gallons of capacity to the sewage treatment plant; the CWS is regulated by the State Utilities Commission; if the waiver were granted, it would be regulated by two (2) State agencies.

Eddie Valdievieso, Quible and Associates; he was available to speak concerning the technical aspects of the proposal; he updated the figures for the capacity of Carolina Water Service and stated that the February 2005 data peak flow should be 0.96 or 96 gallons per day peak for February 2005; issues with the State re: site of building and if it can fit on this site is the basis for his yield plan, however, there are other technologies out there that will allow the condominium project to fit on this site; he has a design of how the 60-unit building will fit on this site.

Mayor Muller confirmed with Mr. Valdivieso that he can design a project to fit on the site. 

Comr. Sadler asked what happens when the plant reaches peak flow; Mr. Valdivieso stated that there would be an obligation for CWS to expand - they are permitted for 500,000 gallons/day.

Comr. Gray asked about recouping costs from property owners and confirmed with Mr. Valdievieso that if an expansion were necessary, the costs would be recouped via an additional charge to the Village property owners.

John Gaw, attorney representing Village at Nags Head Property Owners Association was sworn in by the Town Clerk; he did not receive materials until yesterday and he would like to continue this issue until the next meeting; the resubmittal information is same as previously submitted in 2003 which the Board denied; he questioned that if this project can be done on-site then why is it being requested for an off-site system; the State has raised issues concerning this system being built on this site and he urged the Board to consider not making a decision until the appeal has been completed.

Mr. McDarris said that he wants a project that everyone is comfortable with and is concerned that many do not understand the project; he would not oppose a continuance by the Board.

Comr. Sadler noted the following:  1) How many homes can be expanded that would utilize more capacity as far as potential flow; 2) Is it better to use an alternative waste system; 3) She is not sure that CWS has been a great neighbor to those that it serves.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that he has not heard anything today that would change his mind about granting a request for waiver.

Comr. Oakes spoke in favor of diversity of accommodations in the Town; he feels there is a prejudice against multi-family development in the Town; there are underground disposal systems in this area already; he would not have an issue with granting a continuance to give the applicant a chance to speak to property owners also.

With the following motion, the Board denied the Rial Corporation's application for an extension.

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion that the Board finds that there are no special circumstances  which would justify the extension of the provision of a sewer tie-on outside of the subdivision for which it is already included and further finds that the applicant's request would not be in the general interest of the public’s health, safety, and welfare because it would not in any demonstrable way increase  environmental quality and would run the risk of changing an equation where there is a known capacity for sewer in the Village that might then become disrupted.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes.

Comr. Sadler noted for the record that she believes in diversity in the Town and she is not against the project itself.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

Consideration of Pay and Classification Plan

Town Manager's memo dated June 28, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“As presented in Springsted's Classification and Pay Study, the Classification and Pay Plan is made up of three major components:  A series of class descriptions, A salary schedule, and The assignment of classes to pay grades.  My comments and recommendations are presented below.

‘New class descriptions were developed and each employee was assigned to one of the classes.  I recommend the Town adopt the class descriptions as recommended by Springsted with the following changes:

‘1.
A class description be added for a Senior Accounting Technician

2.
The class description for Firefighter/EMT-1st Class be eliminated

3.
The class description for Master Firefighter/EMT be eliminated

4.
The title of Deputy Director of Public Safety/Asst Police Chief be changed to Deputy Director of 
Public Safety/Deputy Police Chief

‘Springsted's study suggests that Nags Head's current salary schedule is generally competitive with other public agency schedules and I concur with this finding and recommend no changes to the schedule.

‘I do, however, recommend some changes to certain classes assigned to certain salary grades.  I recommend the Board adopt the list of classes and assignments to salary grades as presented in Appendix 1 of this memo.  The major or significant differences between Springsted's proposal and my proposal are as follows:

‘1.
The creation of a Senior Accounting Technician at Salary Grade 13 and a reduction of the 
Accounting Technician to Salary Grade 11

2.
The elimination of the Deputy Finance Officer position

3.
The elimination of Firefighter/EMT 1st Class position

4.
The elimination of Master Firefighter/EMT position

‘In addition, I am recommending various increases or decreases in grades to the following positions:  Town Clerk, Finance Officer, Building Inspector, Senior Building Inspector, Chief Building Inspector, Code Enforcement Officer, Zoning Administrator, Planner, Firefighter/EMT, Fire Marshall/Safety Officer, Animal Control/Police Officer, and Police Lieutenant.

‘Finally, I recommend that the Board implement this plan that will place all employees at the recommended minimum for the assigned class or grant a one-step adjustment, whichever is greater.  The direct cost of this implementation is approximately $85,000.”

Mayor Muller said that he appreciated staff's recommendations provided in the Board packages.  He asked the Board to consider implementation of the Town Manager’s recommendations today.

Town Manager Fuller stated that the request constitutes five Board actions; adopt descriptions, adopt salary schedule, adopt class assignment to salary grade and implementation level, adopt same fair labor standard scale, and approve administrative assistant position classification as exempt position.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt the class descriptions from Springsted as presented.  The motion died for lack of a second. 

Town Manager Fuller recommended that the Deputy Town Manager position also be designated Deputy Finance Officer, in name only, for signature purposes. 

Comr. Oakes stated that he appreciates the Committee’s attempts to keep high-quality employees.

Pay/Class MOTION #1:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the class descriptions, salary schedule, and assignments as presented by Town Manager Fuller.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

Pay/Class MOTION #2:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to implement the Plan by placing all employees who are designated a grade change at the appropriate grade level and one step higher than their current salary amount.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously. 

Pay/Class MOTION #3:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to re-adopt the FLSA scale making the Administrative Assistant/PIO position an exempt position.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

Mayor Muller noted that implicit in the above motions is an implementation date retroactive to July 1, 2005.

NEW BUSINESS

Consideration of Town Board/Committee appointments

Comr. Sadler nominated Annette Ratzenberger to the “Nags Head Citizen” position on the Artwork Selection Committee and Katrina Passas to the Personnel Grievance Panel to the registered voter position. 

MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to appoint Annette Ratzenberger to the vacant Nags Head Citizen position on the Artwork Selection Committee and Katrina Passas to the vacant registered voter position on the Personnel Grievance Panel.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.

It was Board consensus that Comr. Gray's wife Scheryl would be welcomed to serve on the Town Artwork Selection Committee.  

Consideration of updated State Mutual Aid Agreement 

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron's memo dated June 30, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Forwarded for your review and recommended approval is the North Carolina Statewide Emergency Management Mutual Aid and Assistance Agreement  - revised February 2004.

'This mutual aid agreement replaces the existing agreement which was approved by the Board of Commissioners in November 1997.

'I will be available at the July 6, 2005 Board of Commissioners meeting to answer any questions or comments you may have."

Mayor Muller confirmed with Chief Cameron that FEMA has agreed to reimburse activities that are included in the State Mutual Aid Agreement. 

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve and authorize signature for the State Mutual Aid Agreement as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed unanimously.

The State Mutual Aid Agreement, as approved, is on file in the Town Clerk’s Office.

Report from Citizens Advisory Committee

The report from the Citizens Advisory Committee meeting was presented to the Board which read in part as follows:

"Minutes from the May 9, 2005 were approved.  

'Status of West Side Multi-Use Path

Public Works Director Dave Clark provided an update on the west side multi-use path.  He stated that at this time no plans have been received from Town Engineer, Bissell and Associates, for the proposed west side multi-use path.  This discussion was rescheduled to the June 15, 2005 mid-month Board meeting, pending receipt of the plans from the Town Engineer.   Mr. Clark reported that David Ryan is now responsible for the Town’s projects as Mike Robinson is leaving Bissell.

‘New Business and Open Discussion

Fred Chatelain asked what impact the natural gas line will have on the residents of the Outer Banks.  Peter Rascoe explained that each municipality has been asked to grant a franchise to Eastern North Carolina Natural Gas that will extend along the bypass from the Pasquotank area.  

'Bob Sanders provided an update on the Town Manager candidate community committee.  The committee is made up of Town committee members, local business owners, and past Board members.  The Town is in the process of interviewing several candidates.  

'Appointment of members for the Beach Road Development Committee – the request of two volunteers to serve on a committee to look at the future vision/housing diversity/development patterns on the Beach Road.    Chairman Sanders asked if anyone would be interested in serving on this committee.  Susan Boncek and Mark Dunlevy volunteered to serve on this committee with Comr. Sadler and Comr. Oakes and two members from the Planning Board.

'Russell Lay would like to see a sidewalk on the west side of Hwy 158 from Northridge to the YMCA to access the Beach Road.  He feels this would allow residents to get to the YMCA and would also allow them to get to a traffic light to cross over to the multi-use path on the Beach Road.  This item is to be on a future CAC agenda for further discussion.  

Peter Rascoe reported that this the fourth funded year for the Nags Head Residential Style Architectural Award.  The Committee was asked to view houses and be prepared to discuss and make nominations at the September meeting with the “Best Example” and Honorable Mentions being recommended to the Board of Commissioners in October.  Nominations can be forwarded to Mr. Rascoe at peter.rascoe@ncmail.net; he will take photographs of the nominated houses.

'Susan Boncek suggested that the Committee commemorate Town Manager Webb Fuller’s retirement from the Town with a resolution from the CAC.
'Russell Lay made motion to present a resolution recognizing Town Manager Webb Fuller’s service to the Town to be presented to him at a time to be determined.  Fred Chatelain seconded the motion; the motion passed unanimously.  The Committee members are to forward their thoughts for the resolution to Michelle Gray.

‘Nomination of 2005 Festival of Thanksgiving Lightkeeper

The Committee received the “Lightkeeper Criteria” list to use as a tool for nominating the Lightkeeper.  The Committee made some nominations for a vote to be held in September (other nominees can be accepted in September).  

‘REMINDER:  The CAC will not meet in July and August.”
Report from Artwork Selection Committee

The report from the Artwork Selection Committee meeting was presented to the Board which read in part as follows:

‘COMMISSION STAINED GLASS WITH ARTIST JOHN ORLICH

It was Committee consensus that Mr. Orlich begin the process of creating the stained glass piece and that he present it to Committee members prior to finalizing the frame.  

‘CONSIDERATION OF ARTWORK BROUGHT IN BY COMMITTEE MEMBERS

It was Committee consensus that a body of artwork by artist Eleanor Cox, if available, be scheduled for Committee viewing at a future meeting.     It was Committee consensus that a body of artwork by Alla Rossow, if available, be scheduled for Committee viewing. 

‘ADDITION TO ARTISTS LIST

It was Committee consensus to add artist Glen Dodenhoff to the List of Artists for Committee consideration.

‘MISC INFO

Carolyn Morris is to include information on tours of the artwork collection at Town Hall to the Town's web site.

‘Carolyn Morris is to contact Beverly Gregory of the Virginian Pilot concerning Ms. Gregory's column entitled Beach Bet on the Coast about including information on the artwork collection and the Town Hall tours.

‘Carolyn Morris is to contact former Committee member Robin York about speaking at an upcoming BOC meeting in support of the collection.  Ms. York has brought in her middle school classes on several occasions.

‘ARTWORK LOCATIONS

It was Committee consensus to make the following placements:

-  Pink Flat Top by artist Shirley Ruff is to be hung in the Town Manager's hallway.

-  Balanced Study II by artist Scott Stockdale is to be hung centered under the hazard light on the first floor.

-  Dance of the Wings by artist Alla Rossow is to be returned to the Dare County Arts Council.  

‘FUTURE ARTWORK COMMITTEE MEETINGS

It was noted that the Committee will not be meeting during the months of July and August.”

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Natural Gas Franchise Ordinance/Agreement 

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that he has received a proposed gas franchise ordinance that the Natural Gas Company has indicated they would be willing to enter into; since that time the Town of Southern Shores and the Town of Kill Devil Hills have adopted that franchise ordinance.

It was Board consensus that both models (from the Town and the Gas Company) of the gas franchise ordinance be provided for Board review at the July 20, 2005 mid-month Board meeting.  It was noted that the franchise ordinance requires two (2) readings by the Board.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

Town Manager Fuller - Request for Closed Session

Town Manager Fuller requested a brief Closed Session, time permitting, to discuss property acquisition.

MAYOR’S AGENDA 

Mayor Muller - Rial Corporation

Mayor Muller stated that he does not feel anyone on the Board wants central sewage throughout the Town to increase density in properties over that which is available to on-site wastewater.  The right of the Board to determine who gets to tie into wastewater systems is a unique right in North Carolina.

He feels the Board would be smart to include in the zoning ordinance the requirement that as a portion of site plan design in all districts except for SPD-C District that the applicant demonstrate density of development can be supported by on-site disposal of wastewater.

Mayor Muller stated that he would write up for Board review a zoning ordinance amendment that would include the requirement that has portion of site plan design in all districts except for SPD-C that design development supported by an on-site wastewater system - for protection of density purposes.  

Fourth of July Fireworks Display

Mayor Muller said that the Town had a great Fourth of July fireworks display.   He asked for Board authorization to prepare and sign a Resolution of Appreciation for Andy and Lovie McAnn, owners of the Nags Head Pier.  The McAnns and their staff worked with the Town for the fireworks display at the pier which was shut down for the event.  

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to be authorized to sign a Resolution of Appreciation along with a $1,000 contribution to Andy and Lovie McAnn for the use of the Nags Head Pier during the 2005 Fireworks Display with the funds coming from Contingency.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously. 

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Bob Oakes - Discussion of livable places/affordable housing

- from June 1, 2005 Board meeting
The Local Government Commission article concerning livable places/affordable housing, specifically “granny apartments” was displayed on the screen.  Comr. Oakes asked if Board members had ideas about how to improve the affordable housing situation in Nags Head.

Mayor Muller said that he does not feel that the affordable housing issue has reached a level yet to move forward.   He asked Board members if they wanted to pursue something beyond the permitted model of six (6) family members in a house.

Mayor Muller and Comr. Oakes both agreed they would like to pursue the situation and could begin by inviting officials to discuss the issue with the Board.  
Although there was no general consensus, Board members did agree that Comr. Oakes would be welcome to invite representatives from the Local Government Commission (LGC), the Smart Growth Network, and the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) for a powerpoint presentation to discuss alternative affordable housing strategies.  Comr. Oakes emphasized that this would be an important service to the community.
Comr. Sadler - Dare County Van Service

Comr. Sadler reported on the new Dare County “Test” Van Service which started on July 5, 2005 and was designed by the Outer Banks Transportation Task Force to ease congestion during the summer months.  The Van Service will run for a trial period through September 2, 2005.  The Tourism Board is to reimburse Dare County for the use of the vans and staff.   Comr. Sadler noted that this service is free to the public during the trial time period.

Comr. Sadler - Resolution requesting tourism authority and real estate industry representation from Dare County on the State Commission for climate change/global warming (Senate Bill 1134) 




Comr. Sadler distributed a revised copy of Senate Bill 1134 to Board members.  She asked the Board to support the resolution that was forwarded by the Tourism Board which designates someone from the real estate and the tourism industry to serve on the State Commission for climate change/global warming.

Mayor Muller said that he would support a resolution to authorize coastal local government representation on the Commission. 

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to authorize Mayor Muller to sign a resolution requesting representation from the coastal local government community on the State Commission for climate change/global warming (Senate Bill 1134).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

The resolution concerning Senate Bill 1134, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, North Carolina passed the southeast region's first State bill in 2002, North Carolina Clean Smokestacks Act (Senate Bill 1078), to clean up air emissions from utilities and requires North Carolina’s Department of Environment and Natural Resources to make recommendations to the State’s General Assembly in September 2005; AND 

'WHEREAS, Senate Bill 1134, entitled “An Act To Establish The Legislative Commission On Global Climate Change And To Direct The Commission To Study Issues Related To Global Warming And The Emerging Carbon Economy, To Determine Whether It Is Appropriate And Desirable For The State To Establish A Global Warming Pollutant Reduction Goal And, If The Commission Determines That The Establishment Of A Goal Is Appropriate And Desirable, To Develop A Recommended Goal" was introduced to the North Carolina General Assembly in Spring 2005; AND

'WHEREAS, Senate Bill 1134 lists commission members comprising of utility companies, State universities, insurance companies and environmental non-governmental organizations; AND

'WHEREAS, Senate Bill 1134 does not recognize coastal stakeholders as identified members of this important Commission; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head, a coastal community, supports a comprehensive process to assure that these recommendations look at all potential impacts and solutions for this difficult issue; AND 

'WHEREAS, the Nags Head Board of Commissioners urges support for the development of a North Carolina State government plan to understand and respond to the threats of global warming to our State and the coastal communities; AND 

'WHEREAS, the entire North Carolina coast is vulnerable to the impacts of sea level rise, intense storms and storm surges; AND

'WHEREAS, a growing consensus in the scientific community is concerned that human-induced climate change will increase these impacts; AND 

'WHEREAS, the Nags Head Board of Commissioners feels that it is appropriate that State government understand these possibilities and work with local officials to plan accordingly; AND 

'WHEREAS, the Nags Head Board of Commissioners encourages the North Carolina General Assembly to pass Senate Bill 1134 and make a commitment to include all coastal stakeholders in the process to develop a Climate Action Plan to better understand the impacts, solutions, and State-based pollution contributions to global warming. 
'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED the Nags Head Board of Commissioners requests a defined Commission appointment for a representative from coastal local government to the committee appointed by Senate Bill 1134."
Comr. Sadler - Resolution opposing offshore natural gas/oil exploration and drilling

Comr. Sadler said that she feels it is time to hear from the public about how they feel about offshore natural gas/oil exploration and drilling.  

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to send a resolution to the State delegation and Federal legislative officials expressing the Board’s strong opposition to offshore natural gas/oil exploration and drilling.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.

MOTION TO TABLE:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to table the discussion concerning offshore gas/oil drilling until the August 3, 2005 Board meeting.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 3 - 2 with Mayor Muller and Mayor Pro Tem Murray casting the NO votes.  

It was Board consensus that the public's opinion of offshore gas/oil exploration and drilling be requested via the Town's web site.

Comr. Gray - Items for discussion at August 3, 2005 Board of Commissioners Meeting
Comr. Gray stated that he would bring forward Volunteer Fire Department and employee merit pay items for discussion at the August 3, 2005 Board meeting.

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss property acquisition and to adjourn to a mid-month meeting on Wednesday, July 20, 2005 at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.  The time was 5:07 p.m.
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